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For all the space weather fans out there, May 10, 2024, was a pretty epic evening.  That’s because the Northern Lights were clearly visible across large swaths of the country for the first time in decades—lighting up the sky in a mix of greens and reds and purples.  
Many of our country’s farmers will never forget that day for a different reason.  The massive solar storm that produced those Northern Lights also shut down planting operations across the American Midwest by knocking out GPS.  As Kevin Kenney, a Nebraska farmer, put it, “All the tractors are sitting at the ends of the field right now shut down because of the solar storm ... No GPS.”
Agriculture is just one facet of modern American life vulnerable to GPS disruptions.  Our electric grid.  Our financial systems.  Our ports.  Our communications networks.  Our military.  Our driving directions.  You name it.  All rely on GPS to provide Positioning, Navigation, and Timing, or PNT, data.  To punctuate the point that GPS is everywhere, I would note that the other main items on the Commission’s agenda today are about Next-Generation 911 and location accuracy, services that depend on GPS.
For years, federal leaders have been pushing for action to ensure we have a resilient system in place to provide Positioning, Navigation, and Timing data in case GPS is disrupted or degraded—including through intentional, malicious acts.  In 2018, Senators Ted Cruz and Ed Markey passed a bipartisan law to create a reliable alternative timing system to GPS satellites.  In 2020, President Trump issued an Executive Order calling on federal agencies to enhance PNT resilience.
Other countries are moving quickly to stand up GPS alternatives.  For instance, China and Russia have backups for PNT services, and it will serve our own national security and economic interests to ensure that the U.S. has one too.
Achieving that goal will require a whole-of-government approach.  Today, the FCC is stepping up to do its part.  But we couldn’t do it alone.  I want to thank NTIA in particular for communicating the interests of federal stakeholders and ensuring that this proceeding allows us to build a complete and thorough record.
With this inquiry, we will explore other PNT systems that can be complements or alternatives to GPS, with an emphasis on complementary systems.  Beyond answering technical questions, we hope this effort will engage stakeholders across government and industry to encourage the development of new PNT technologies and solutions.  
Finally, I would like to thank the FCC staff for their hard work on this item, especially Barbara Esbin, Roger Noel, Linda Chang, Melissa Conway, and David Hu of the Wireless Telecommunications Bureau.

